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Paul Malandrino (kneeling, 2nd from the right in his cozy bomber jacket) is the General Manager of Reagan National Airport. He gave us an outstanding 

tour and briefing about historic Terminal A which opened for business in 1941.  

A small and hardy group of NVRG die-hards had a brief early morning meeting on a cold and 
windy day at our usually meeting place at Fair Oaks Mall with most of the tour group choosing to 
join us at the airport.   Upon arrival at the airport the Fair Oaks group rendezvoused with the other 
members Terminal A at the ŜƴŘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ǇŜŘŜǎǘǊƛŀƴ ǿŀƭƪǿŀȅ ƴŜŀǊ ǿƘŀǘ ƛǎ ǊŜŦŜǊǊŜŘ ǘƻ ŀǎ ά¢ƘŜ DŀƭƭŜǊȅ 
Walk.έ   IŜǊŜ ǘƘŜ ŀƛǊǇƻǊǘ ƛǎ ŎǳǊǊŜƴǘƭȅ ŜȄƘƛōƛǘƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ά/ƻƭƻǊ ƻŦ Wƻȅέ όŀƴ ŜȄƘƛōƛǘ ƻŦ ŀōǎǘǊŀŎǘ ŎƻƭƭŀƎŜǎ ŀƴŘ 
other artistic expressions).  And it was here that we were greeted by our gracious host Paul 
Malandrino.   

Paul escorted our group to a newly renovated conference room with vintage pictures on the ta-
ble depicting various moments in the airportΩǎ ŘŜǾŜƭƻǇƳŜƴǘ ŀƴŘ ŜȄǇŀƴǎƛƻƴ ƻǾŜǊ ǘƘŜ ȅŜŀǊǎ ǎƛƴŎŜ ƛǘ 
first opened in 1941.  He provided us with the history of the airport and of the renovations currently 
being done on Terminal A, the original terminal commonly referred to as the άbanjoέ ōȅ ŀƛǊǇƻǊǘ 
personnel. 

 
Volume XXXVI,  No. 2                February 2014     Ken Burns - Editor 
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What happened in the second half of January?  I just got in from shoveling the snow from my drive-

ǿŀȅ ŀƴŘ ǎƛŘŜǿŀƭƪǎ ŀƎŀƛƴΣ ǿƛǘƘ ŀ ǿƛƴŘ ŎƘƛƭƭ ƻŦ ȊŜǊƻ ŘŜƎǊŜŜǎ όŀƴŘ ǘƘŀǘΩǎ ǘŜƴ ŘŜƎǊŜŜǎ ǿŀǊƳŜǊ ǘƘŀƴ ƭŀǎǘ ǿŜŜƪύΦ  
January was certainly the month to keep the old V-8Ωǎ ǘǳŎƪŜŘ ŀǿŀȅ ƛƴ ŀ ǿŀǊƳ ƎŀǊŀƎŜΣ ŀǎ ǿŜΩǾŜ ōǊƻƪŜƴ ŀƴȅ 
ƴǳƳōŜǊ ƻŦ ǊŜŎƻǊŘ ƭƻǿ ǘŜƳǇŜǊŀǘǳǊŜǎ ƘŜǊŜ ƛƴ bƻǊǘƘŜǊƴ ±ƛǊƎƛƴƛŀΣ Ǉƭǳǎ ƳƻǊŜ ǎƴƻǿ ǘƘŀƴ ǿŜΩǾŜ ƘŀŘ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ƭŀǎǘ 
ǎŜǾŜǊŀƭ ȅŜŀǊǎΦ  IŜǊŜΩǎ ƘƻǇƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ ǎƻƳŜ ǿŀǊƳŜǊ ǘŜƳǇŜǊŀǘǳǊŜǎ ƛƴ CŜōǊǳŀǊȅΦ 

We had cold weather for our January tour to the historic portions of Ronald Reagan Washington Na-
tional Airport, and we were happy that it was all indoors.  Thanks to our own Paul Malandrino, who is the 
Airport Manger, for the tour and to Ken Burns for coordinating this tour.  We were treated to some fascinat-
ing history of this airport as well as the old Hoover Airport that used to be where the Pentagon is now. 

L Ƨǳǎǘ ŎƻƳǇƭŜǘŜŘ Ƴȅ ŦƛǊǎǘ .ƻŀǊŘ ƻŦ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊΩǎ ƳŜŜǘƛƴƎ ǎƛƴŎŜ ōŜŎƻƳƛƴƎ ȅƻǳǊ tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΦ  hƴŎŜ ŀƎŀƛƴΣ ǿŜ 
have a top-notch Board wiǘƘ ŀƴ ŀƳŀȊƛƴƎ ŘŜƎǊŜŜ ƻŦ ŜȄǇŜǊǘƛǎŜ ŀƳƻƴƎ ǘƘŜ 5ƛǊŜŎǘƻǊǎΦ  LΩƳ ƭƻƻƪƛƴƎ ŦƻǊǿŀǊŘ ǘƻ ŀ 
great year of programs and tours. 

Joe Freund has stepped up as chair of our Programs Committee, assisted by Eric Sumner and John 
Sweet, and they already have an interesting series of programs in the works.  They have a mix of technical 
ǘŀƭƪǎ ƻƴ άƘƻǿ ǘƘƛƴƎǎ ǿƻǊƪέ ƻƴ ƻǳǊ ƻƭŘ ŎŀǊǎΣ ƭƛƪŜ ǊŀŘƛŀǘƻǊǎΣ ǿŀǘŜǊ ǇǳƳǇǎΣ ±-8 lighting systems, and the like; to 
reviews of V-у ƘŀǇǇŜƴƛƴƎǎ ƭƛƪŜ IŜǊǎƘŜȅ ŀƴŘ ǘƘƛǎ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ 9ŀǎǘŜǊƴ bŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ aŜŜǘ ƛƴ DŜǘtysburg, PA; to discus-
sions of topics like commercial trucks, introduction of the 1939 Ford, Mercury (their 75th year), and the 
[ƛƴŎƻƭƴ ŎƭŀǎǎƛŎǎΤ ǘƻ Ŧǳƴ ǘƘƛƴƎǎ ƭƛƪŜ ƻǳǊ ŀƴƴǳŀƭ LŎŜ /ǊŜŀƳ {ƻŎƛŀƭΦ CŜōǊǳŀǊȅΩǎ ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŀǘƛƻƴ ǿƛƭƭ ōŜ ƻƴ /ƭŜƳΩǎ 
upcoming Train Day and everything you ever wanted to know about trains. 

Hank Dubois is heading up our Tours Committee, with Art Zimmerli and Bill Simons giving him a 
hand.  Their schedule is still coming together, and you can look forward to several interesting garage tours 
early on; a V-8 Poker Run in April; our Fairfax Car Show in May (that Dave Westrate is again heading up); 
ǘƻǳǊƛƴƎ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ 9ŀǎǘŜǊƴ bŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ aŜŜǘ ƛƴ WǳƴŜΤ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ {ǳƭƭȅ ǎƘƻǿ ƻƴ CŀǘƘŜǊΩǎ 5ŀȅΦ  ¢ƘŜ ǊŜǎǘ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ȅŜŀǊ ƛǎ ǎǘƛƭƭ 
ŎƻƳƛƴƎ ǘƻƎŜǘƘŜǊΦ  LǘΩǎ ŀ ƎǊŜŀǘ ǎǘŀǊǘ ŦƻǊ the first month of the New Year. 

LΩŘ ƭƛƪŜ ǘƻ ƘƛƎƘƭƛƎƘǘ ŀƎŀƛƴ ƻǳǊ ƴŜǿ {ǳƴǎƘƛƴŜ /ƻƳƳƛǘǘŜŜ ǘƘŀǘ Keith Randall ƛǎ ŎƘŀƛǊƛƴƎΦ  ²ŜΩǊŜ ǿƻǊƪƛƴƎ 
ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǇǊƻǘƻŎƻƭǎ ŀƴŘ ά{htέ ǘƘŀǘ ǿŜ ǿƛƭƭ ŦƻƭƭƻǿΣ ǘƻ ŜƴǎǳǊŜ ǿŜ ǊŜǎǇŜŎǘ ƻǳǊ ƳŜƳōŜǊǎΩ ǎŜƴǎƛǘƛǾƛǘƛŜǎΣ ōǳǘ LΩƭƭ ŀǎƪ 
again that any of you who know of the illness or injury of a member, or their family, to please let Keith know.  
He would then determine the proper recognition or response from the Club.  The names and phone numbers 
of all your Directors are on the last page of this newsletter. 

[ŀǎǘƭȅΣ LΩŘ ƭƛƪŜ ǘƻ ǘƘŀƴƪ Ƴȅ ǿƛŦŜ Char, and .ƛƭƭ {ƛƳƻƴΩǎ wife Liz, for two things: First, for attending our 
January meeting and adding their observations and stories to my slide-ǎƘƻǿ ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŀǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ά9ŀǊƭȅ CƻǊŘ 
V-8 Grand Tour Across AmericaΤέ ŀƴŘ ǎŜŎƻƴŘΣ ǘƻ ƘŀǾŜ ǘƘŜ ŎƻǳǊŀƎŜ ǘƻ Ƨƻƛƴ ǳǎ ƻƴ ǎǳŎƘ ŀƴ ŀŘǾŜƴǘǳǊŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŦƛǊǎǘ 
ǇƭŀŎŜΦ  ¢ƘŜǊŜ ǿŀǎ ǎƻƳŜ άǘǊŜǇƛŘŀǘƛƻƴέ ƻƴ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǇŀǊǘ ŀǘ ŦƛǊǎǘΣ ōǳǘ ǘƘŜȅ ǎǳŎƪŜŘ ƛǘ ǳǇ ŀƴŘ ǘƻƻƪ ǘƘŜ ǇƭǳƴƎŜΦ  Lƴ ǘƘŜ 
ŜƴŘΣ ǘƘŜȅ ōƻǘƘ ǎŀȅ ǘƘŜȅ ƘŀŘ ŀ άDǊŀƴŘ ¢ƛƳŜΗέ 

 

Jim  
WƛƳ άIƛƎƘ {ƘŜǊƛŦŦέ McDaniel 
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  The field was named after Herbert Hoover, Sec-
retary of Commerce from 1921 to 1928 and later our 
34th President from March 4, 1929 until March 4, 
1933. The amusement park depicted in the image 
above was Arlington Beach and offered a Ferris 
Wheel, other rides, swimming, canoe rentals and a 
dance hall among other attractions. It was a safety 
hazard and eventually was closed and razed in 1928. 

 
This depiction in a 1930 Standard Oil road map shows the two airports 
separated by Military Road. 

Even with the razing of Arlington Beach, the 
airports were less than adequate due to multi-
ple problems such as a street (Military Road) 
crossing the single runway requiring the pres-
ence of guards to stop traffic for takeoffs and 
landings.   

 
¢ƘŜǎŜ ǘǊŀǾŜƭŜǊǎ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŜŀǊƭȅ мфолǎ ƎŜǘ ŀ ōƛǊŘΩǎ ŜȅŜ view of a DC-2 as it 
lands at Washington Airport. 

DCA continued from front page 

DCA continued on next page 

 

 
This 1939 model, located in the Terminal A Exhibit Hall, depicts the 
arrival side of the airport as it would have appeared when it opened. 

 
The model was discovered in 1998 after it was placed in storage at a 
/ƘƛŎŀƎƻ ƳǳǎŜǳƳ ŀŦǘŜǊ ŀ мфпл ƭŜŎǘǳǊŜ ōȅ bŀǘƛƻƴŀƭ !ƛǊǇƻǊǘΩǎ ŎƻƴǎǳƭǘƛƴƎ 
architect, Howard Lovewell Cheney. 

The first airport to open in the area was 
Hoover Field; it opened in circa 1923 and was 
located near the present site of the Pentagon.  A 
second airport (Washington Airport) opened a 
ȅŜŀǊ ƭŀǘŜǊΣ ƴŜŀǊ DǊŀǾŜƭƭȅ tƻƛƴǘ ƻƴ ά!ōƛƴƎŘƻƴέ 
the former plantation of Captain John Alexan-
der.  In 1930 the two airports merged to form 
Washington-Hoover Airport. 

 
Hoover Field ς 1927 Department of Commerce Airway Bulletin

 

 

http://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Howard_Lovewell_Cheney
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  In 1938 due to the inaction of Congress to 
select a more favorable airport site, President 
Franklin D. Roosevelt announced that a new 
airport would be built on the mudflats at 
Gravelly Point. 

 
Dredging at Gravelly Point began in 1938. The half completed 
Memorial Bridge can be seen crossing the Potomac in the upper part of 
the image. 

 
President Roosevelt dedicates the Main Terminal, September 28, 1940. 

  The new National Airport opened for busi-
ness on June 16, 1941.   

 
An Eastern Airlines DC-3 taxis at National, July 1, 1941. 

Paul provided some interesting facts by 
comparing domestic passenger totals at Nation-
al Airport to Dulles Airport. I think all present 
were amazed that for 2012 National had 19.7 
million passengers compared to 15.9 at Dulles; 
however, Dulles also has 

d 6.7 international passengers plus cargo 
operations.  He also gave us some interesting 
insight the recent merger of American Airlines 
with US Air will have on National Airport. 

DCA continued from previous page 

 From the conference room we moved to the 
Terminal A Exhibit Hall where they have displays 
of artifacts from the Abingdon homestead along 
with an exhibit about the first flight to arrive at 
National in 1941. 

 
This glass balustrade, on display in the Exhibit Hall, was rediscovered 
during a 1997 renovation of Terminal A. 

 
View from the mezzanine level, 1941. Note the glass balustrade. 

From the Exhibit Hall we then proceeded to 
view the new renovations taking place in 
Terminal A and its concourse. Next we went 
down stairs to the Airport Operations area.  
Here we could briefly observe all the airport 
operations via monitoring cameras.  We also 
saw the sitting area built for President Franklin 
D. Roosevelt which is quite small and unpreten-
tious compared to todaȅΩǎ ǎǘŀƴŘŀǊŘǎΦ 

 
 

DCA continued on next page 
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The water had been up to here! 

We said goodbye to Paul and thanked him 
for an interesting and informative tour and 
ventured over to Siné Irish Pub for lunch. 

 
/ƘŜŎƪƛƴƎ ƻǾŜǊ ǘƘŜ ƳŜƴǳ ŀǘ {ƛƴŞΩǎ ŀǊŜ IŜƭŜƴ .ǳǊƴǎΣ 9ƭȅǎŜ YǳŘƻ ϧ .ƛƭƭ 
Potter, Dave & Barbara Westrate, Rick Parker, Susan & Keith Randall, 
Hank & Cindy Dubois, Jim LaBaugh, Bill Simons, Leo Cummings, Wayne 
& Jane Chadderton. Missing from the picture are: Liz Simons, Joe & 
Sara Freund and Jim & Char McDaniel. 
 

Hoover and National Memories 
By Art Zimmerli 

 ¢ƻŘŀȅΩǎ ǘƻǳǊ ǿŀǎ ǾŜǊȅ ƛƴǘŜǊŜǎǘƛƴƎ ŀƴŘ ǎǇŜŎƛŀƭ ŦƻǊ 
me and, being a native Washingtonian, brought back 
many memories. They include being at Hoover field 
as a child with my family picking up visiting relatives. 

In 1949, a P-38 being tested for the Bolivian gov-
ernment, and flown by a Bolivian pilot, crashed into 
an Eastern Airlines plane over National. The airliner 
landed in the water at the shore. It was the deadliest 
airline crash at the time and the Bolivian pilot was 
the only survivor. In 1950 I was working for the old 
Coast and Geodetic Survey whose primary mission 
was to map the coastline. However, the CAB (Civil 
Aeronautics Board) asked us to determine whether 
the plane landed in Maryland or Virginia waters 
since laws were different and this would be neces-
sary for the inevitable lawsuits that would follow.  

 Thanks to Ken for arranging this tour and to Paul 
for guiding us thru the old terminal.  

 
 
 

On the Road Again 
By Editor 

Back in November Jim McDaniel and the hardy 
band of road warriors took us along on a windshield 
tour of their trip to the Grand National Jubilee Meet 
in Lake Tahoe. We also learned that Char McDaniel 
and Liz Simons flew out to Tahoe for the meet and 
the ensuing return leg of the V-8 Tour Across 

America. For our January meeting Char and Liz 
joined Jim and Bill and recounted their experiences 
ƻƴ ǘƘŜ ǘǊƛǇ ƘƻƳŜΦ Lƴ ŀŘŘƛǘƛƻƴ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ άǳǎǳŀƭ ǎǳǎǇŜŎǘǎέ 
we had a large turn out of wives who were interest-
ed in seeing and hearing about this once-in-a-
lifetime experience. 

 
Jim McDaniel came prepared for his travelogue with maps showing the 
route they travel and, of course, a wonderful variety of stunning slides. 

Jim and Bill left Lake Tahoe and retraced their 
ǊƻǳǘŜ ŀƭƻƴƎ ǘƘŜ ά[ƻƴŜƭƛŜǎǘ wƻŀŘ ƛƴ !ƳŜǊƛŎŀέ ōŜŦƻǊŜ 
rejoining the majority of the tour group. 

 
Heading home from Lake Tahoe ς June 23rd. 

Early highlights of the trip home included visiting 
historic Wendover Airfield (where Colonel Tibbets 
and his crews trained for the atomic bomb attacks 
on Japan), the Bonneville Salt Flats, and Salt Lake 
City and the Mormon Tabernacle Choir. Leaving Salt 
Lake the group visited Grand Tetons and Yellow-
stone National Parks, saw spectacular sights in the 
Bad Lands (think Close Encounters of the Third Kind), 
monster stone carvings at Mount Rushmore and 
Crazy Horse, drove through miles and mile of corn 
fields as they crossed the Plains.  They stopped at 
roadside attractions and local points of interest (who 
knew there was a Corn Palace in Mitchell, SD, where 
the artwork is made of corn?).  

While in Wisconsin, Jim and Bill parted company 
with the rest of the tour group. Bill and Liz headed to 
Maine via Niagara Falls where they watched the 4th 
of July fireworks from the Canadian side before 

DCA continued from previous page 

 

JANUARY MEETING 
 

Road continued on next page 
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continuing. Jim and Char headed home to Virginia 
with a stop in Madison, WI, where Jim saw a Huey 
helicopter he had flown in Viet Nam on display in a 
ƳǳǎŜǳƳΦ ¢ƘŜ aŎ5ŀƴƛŜƭΩǎ ǘǊƛǇ ǿŀǎ ǳƴŜǾŜƴǘŦǳƭ ǳƴǘƛƭ 
they were just about home. Approaching Stephens 
City, Jim had a flat tire and, as fate would have it, his 
jack was at the very front end of truck requiring him 
to unload the entire contents of the trunk before he 
could change the tire. 
¢ƘŜ ǘƘƛƴƎ ǘƘŀǘ ǎǘƻƻŘ ƻǳǘ ŘǳǊƛƴƎ WƛƳΩǎ ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘa-

tion was the camaraderie ŀƳƻƴƎ ǘƘŜ ƎǊƻǳǇΩǎ 
participants and the tremendous support by Region-
al Groups and by individuals across the country: Joe 
Floyd opened his collection including a rare Alleghe-
ny Ludlum ǎǘŀƛƴƭŜǎǎ ǎǘŜŜƭ Ωос CƻǊŘ ¢ǳŘƻǊ όс ǿŜǊŜ 
built; only 4 remain) to the group; Paul and Joanne 
Oman not only opened their collection to the group 
ōǳǘ ŦŜŘ ǘƘŜƳ ǘǿƛŎŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜƛǊ ά5ƛƴŜǊΤέ ŀƴŘ [ŀǊǊȅ ŀƴŘ 
Dawn Menard opened their extensive collection 
(everything from V-8s to NASCAR) to the group. 

 LŦ ȅƻǳ ƳƛǎǎŜŘ WƛƳΩǎ ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŀǘƛƻƴ ȅƻǳ Ŏŀƴ ƎŜǘ ǘƘŜ 
άwŜŀŘŜǊǎ 5ƛƎŜǎǘέ ǾŜǊǎƛƻƴ ōȅ ǊŜŀŘƛƴƎ ŜȄŎŜǊǇǘǎ ŦǊƻƳ 
his daily blog in the August 2013 Valve Clatter.   

 
Home at last! Springfield, VA ς July 5th. 

  
 
 

You're Never Alone in the NVRG 
By Dave Westrate 

It never fails, when one of our members needs a 
hand, people respond.  It happens time and time 
again.  It recently was my turn to ask for help.  My 
Ψ39 Woodie project has progressed to the point 
where the stripped down frame had to be moved 
outside for some welding work before it heads off to 
the sand blaster and paint.  It is also time to mount 
the floor pan and upper rear deck to the frame for 
final fit and welding back together before they too 
go off for sand blasting and paint.   

These things are heavy, so I asked for six or eight 
people to move them.  A careful plan was made for 

Hank Dubois and me to go to Winchester early in the 
morning to pick up the rear deck, which had some 
sheet metal repair work done.  We arrived back 
home at 1pm and met up with the rest of the 
volunteer team for the Main Event.  "Many hands 
make light work" as we moved the frame outside 
and placed the upper deck on top of it. 

 
Moving the frame outside for repair work before sending it out for 
blasting and paint also freed up room for Dave to work on the running 
gear and other parts. You never can have TOO MUCH garage space! 

 
The frame sits on the working-height stand Dave constructed. 

 
The rear floor pan is set in place on the frame. 

Having accomplished this, we all went into the 
house for refreshments and a BS session.  As always 
there was a subplot as Bill Simons brought along a 
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